VILLAGE OF CORONA

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Special Meeting

August 22, 2012

1:30 PM

A Special Meeting of the Corona Village Council was held on August 22, 2012 at 1:30 P.M. at Corona Village Hall, Corona, New Mexico.

PRESENT:

William Hignight, Mayor

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

Sherrill Bradford, Councilor

Samuel Seely, Councilor

Cal West, Councilor

Monica Zook, Councilor

EMPLOYEES:

Jacque Davis, Deputy Clerk

Denise Williams, Librarian

VISITORS:

See attached list.

ABSENT:

Janet Verna, Clerk/Treasurer

Kyle Davis, Public Works Director

The Mayor called the meeting to order.

Pledge of Allegiance

Pledge to New Mexico Flag

FIRST ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Purchase Requisitions and Review of Purchase Vouchers

The Mayor stated there were no Purchase Requisitions to approve.

The Mayor asked if there were any questions regarding the Purchase Vouchers. 

Councilor Bradford asked how often the Village did drug testing each year.

The Mayor stated the Village is part of a pool and random drug testing is done. 

The Mayor stated the Village is required to do DOT testing for the Natural Gas System.

He stated the Village pays a set contract price each year, and there is also a fee for pre-employment drug testing. 

Councilor Bradford commented that the amount $1,700.00 was high for twice a year.

The Mayor stated $244 was for the new hire and the $856 was for the yearly contract price.

The Deputy Clerk clarified that the $611.63 is the yearly contract price and the $244 was for testing three employees.

The Mayor stated the Village was working with a new company, and they had to start over with a baseline so all three employees were drug tested.  He stated the cost of a single drug test was $244 divided by three ($81.33).

Councilor Bradford asked if Caselle was paid quarterly or monthly.  

The Deputy Clerk clarified that the fee shown was the quarterly payment for Caselle support.  

The Mayor asked if there were any other questions.

No additional questions were asked.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Minutes

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Minutes.

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting on August 8, 2012.

Councilor Zook seconded the motion.

The Mayor asked if there were any corrections or questions.

Councilor Bradford asked if the solar panels at the Public Works Yard that were discussed in the Minutes were going to be placed on a roof.

The Mayor stated the panels would be similar to the panels on the roof at the Corona Schools gym, but  he and Dr. Miller had discussed the idea of placing them on free standing poles raised high to provide a roof to park the Village’s heavy equipment under.  He stated the southeast corner of the Public Works Yard is the best location in order to tie into the electrical connection.

Councilor Bradford stated she was impressed with that idea because she was concerned that there was not enough roof space and commented that she wondered if the roof of the Central New Mexico Electrical Co-op could also be used. 

Discussion followed regarding the solar panels.

There were no additional corrections or questions.

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor West: Yes

Councilor Zook: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion passed. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion of 2014-2018 Infrastructure Capital Improvement Plan

The Mayor asked if the Councilors had reviewed the ICIP Plan they had received at the last meeting. He stated he planned to have the final Plan approval at the first meeting scheduled in September.

Councilor Bradford stated she wanted to see the Storm Drain Project before the Fire Department Main Station Project.  She stated she might also want to see the Museum Project placed before the Fire Department Main Station Project.

The Mayor asked if the consensus of the Council was to make the changes just proposed.  The Council was in agreement with the change in priorities. 

Councilor Bradford stated the Village had not experienced drainage issues lately, but someday there would be problems.

The Mayor commented that he had recently spoken to an engineer, and it was suggested to apply for Water Trust Board funding for those types of projects.  He stated he was not interested in WTB Funding because of the cash match or loan requirement.  He stated he could not recommend to the Council to take on any more debt service.

The Mayor stated he was going to go to the Legislature this year for Capital Outlay.   He was interested in asking for funding for Water Tank Improvements or for the Water Transmission Line Project. 

The Mayor stated the project priorities could be moved around.  He stated the Council  could put numbers on the items at the next meeting, and there could be further discussion. 

The Mayor stated as soon as the contractor finished the Wastewater Project he would like to apply for CDBG funding to put toward rehabilitating the water storage tanks.  He estimated the project would cost $300,000 to $400,000 due to the size of the tanks.

Councilor Bradford asked if the Mayor was still monitoring the progress of the contractors. 

The Mayor stated he definitely was monitoring the contractor.  He stated he would be meeting with the contractor on Thursday to hopefully increase progress on the project. 

Councilor Bradford commented she had not seen two crews working.

The Mayor stated there were two crews, but they had been focused on the bore.

Councilor Seely asked if the engineers were ever present. He commented the crew did not have a clue where any of the sewer or septic tanks are.

The Mayor stated that no one knows for sure where the cesspools and septic tanks are.  He stated the yard lines are not identified on the plans and specifications. There is no way of knowing that until the contractor enters each yard. He stated most residents don't even know where their lines and septic tanks are.  The contractor has to go to each resident  and discuss the individual situation before any work can begin.

The Mayor stated that he is trying to motivate the contractor  to finish. He stated the Liquidated Damages was a low fee per day - $100.00 and that was not a motivating amount. He stated the contractor was going to be late in finishing the project.  They were not capable of catching up to the original time line.   He stated it looked to him like the contractor lacked some experience with the type of construction they were required to perform.  He said it appeared as if they did not have experience with digging around utilities because of all the hand digging he had observed.

The Mayor stated they would be discussing the cost for the bore at Thursday's meeting, but he was planning to hold them to the original bid price.

Discussion followed regarding Liquidated Damages.

Dan Williams asked about the bore under Highway 42.

The Mayor stated it was a ten inch bore.  He stated the pit to complete the bore is what was in question for Thursday's meeting.  He stated the contractor was asking for an additional $16,000.

Councilor West asked what the purpose of the bore was.

The Mayor stated the bore was needed so a forced main could be constructed under Highway 42.  It would be used to direct effluent to a drainage field with infiltrators in the park.  This part of the design was essential in case work ever needed to be done at the football field.  The football field could be by-passed without shutting the entire Wastewater Treatment System down. 

The Mayor directed the Council back to discussing the ICIP.

Councilor Bradford noted a Skate Board Project was not on the plan.

The Mayor stated that listing a project of that type on the ICIP would not improve the funding opportunities.

The Mayor stated that updating the Comprehensive Plan would take place in the next few months.  Additional projects might be suggested at the community meetings that could be added to the list, although, the ICIP would be due before the Comprehensive Plan was finished.  

Councilor Seely asked about listing the Street Maintenance and Development again in 2016. 

The Mayor stated the item had to be on the ICIP to request any funding and so it remained on the plan every three to four years to keep Street Maintenance an ongoing item.

Councilor Bradford asked if the Park Bathrooms and Pavilion were going to be a combined project or separate.  She clarified her question by asking if they would be attached to each other.

The Mayor stated they would be separate projects, and he saw them as being a distance from each other.

The Mayor asked the Council to think about the project priority list and to be ready to make a final decision at the next meeting.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion Items from the Mayor

Highway 54 Gas and Water Lines

The Mayor stated the natural gas main line under Highway 54 was uncovered the previous Monday.  The project was completed in a day, although, it was a very long day. James Hamilton Construction Company cut the asphalt for the Village, but the Public Works employees dug it up and cleared the area.  The Mayor stated the casing was in poor shape and really was serving no purpose.  Mr. Davis had purchased a saw and five blades for this procedure costing the Village $500 to $700.  The operation went well; however, all five of the saw blades were used by the time of the last cut, and Brad Gage with Corona Fire Department had to be contacted to operate the Jaws of Life to spread the casing for removal.  He stated he hung around with the crew all day delivering them lunch and beverages.   

The Mayor stated the Village crew finished about 6:00 pm, and Hamilton then bedded the line back for the Village.  Mr. Davis had to be present to oversee the entire operation.  Mr. Davis did find a few places where he determined there was a need to tape the line, but there were no cuts or nicks during the procedure. 

The Mayor stated the water line casing is the next project to be addressed. The water line is an asbestos wrapped line so the Department of Transportation will not work on this.  They will place a new casing under the new road bed and beside the existing line.  The Village will be responsible to dig to the casing and make the necessary connections to the new line.  The Village has purchased 160-180 feet of PVC C900 pipe and fittings to complete the project.  The cost of the supplies is $7000 to $8000.   It will be connected immediately because there can not be a water line under a road with no casing. 

Pond

The Mayor stated he and the Clerk, Janet Verna, had applied for another US Forest Service grant for the pond liner.  He stated he and the Clerk would attend a meeting on September 6th in Socorro to present the project and request funding.  

The Mayor stated the Clerk had also found another grant that the pond liner would qualify for, and they would apply for it if the US Forest Service opportunity failed.  

Hamilton Water Sales 

The Mayor stated in June the Village had collected $11,000 from Hamilton for water usage, and in July the Village had collected $9,300.  He stated  he thought the August invoice would also be high, and then the income will start to taper off as Hamilton was focused on laying down asphalt and would not need as much water going forward.  He stated the additional income had really improved the Water Fund's cash balance, and gave an example of the cash match needed  for the Pond Liner Project as a positive way to use the funds.

The Mayor asked if there were any other questions.

Councilor Seely asked if there was any way some dirt could be filled in on Thompson Avenue by the post office because there is a sudden drop off near where the street meets Highway 54.

The Mayor stated he would talk to DOT about filling it in, and if they didn't agree to do the work he will have the Village fill it in with base course.

Councilor Bradford stated she had attended the Lincoln County Commission meeting the previous day regarding the Primary Transit Line.  She and other members of the Landowners Association had attended the meeting because the Commission had been told the Primary Transit Line had not been approved.  At the meeting Leon Porter had clarified the Transit Line had indeed been approved by Washington.

Councilor Bradford also stated she had learned that Emergency Management Classes could be taken on-line. 

Discussion followed regarding a plan to improve Emergency Management in Lincoln County. 

Councilor Bradford stated there had been some discussion at the Commission Meeting about recycling in reference to the recent fire in Ruidoso.  She commented that Commissioner Mark Doth had stated recycling wasn't worth it anymore as the pricing was seriously decreasing.

She said Commissioner Kathryn Minter stated recycling was making enough to cover its costs.

Discussion followed regarding the future of recycling.

Councilor Bradford mentioned there were some really nice new books at the Library.

The Mayor stated he was working on a Salvage Yard Ordinance.  He stated he had asked for feedback from various individuals and was waiting for a response from the Municipal League.  He stated he hoped to have it ready so it could be on the agenda for the first meeting scheduled in September.

The Mayor asked if there were any other comments or questions.

No other questions were asked.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Adjournment

The Mayor asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. 

Councilor Seely moved to adjourn the meeting. 

Councilor Zook seconded the motion. 

The Mayor called the vote.

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Zook:  Yes

Councilor Bradford:  Yes   

Councilor Seely:  Yes 

Councilor West: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed.

Approved

__________________________________


____________________

William E. Hignight, Mayor





Date 

__________________________________


____________________

Jacque Davis, Deputy Clerk/Treasurer 



Date 

